Draft minutes of Southwark Cyclists' meeting September 21st 2016

1. Apologies for Absence: Eleanor Margolies

2. Present: Andy Cawdell (co-ord), Bruce Lynn, Ralph Smyth, Hugh Bolton, Liz Eden, Jeremy Leach, Alastair Hanton, Pete Wood, Amy Aeron-Thomas

3. Guest Speaker: Councillor Ian Wingfield, Cabinet member for Environment and Public Realm. Councillor Wingfield said that the new transport strategy being developed by the incoming Labour administration in City Hall would prioritise cyclists and pedestrians. The council would be making a submission and would welcome SC participation. The council would share information and statistics to enable SC to make as full a submission as possible. He was fully supportive of Southwark's cycling strategy and determined to advance it on the council's behalf. 

He felt that the QW initiative, a project of the former mayor, had been put forward under pressure to deliver before the mayoral elections. This pressure had now been removed and the pace had slowed down. He was keen to resolve problem points. The coach survey in Dulwich had shown that it was possible to reduce the number of private school coaches parking there and 10/11 of these coaches would now park elsewhere. TfL had agreed to do a holistic review of the transport needs of the Dulwich community council area. 

Councillor Wingfield explained that he wanted to hear SC views on the development of cycling in Southwark, what we felt to be important and where the problems lay. He heard a detailed discussion on cycling routes and the importance of cycle parking, particularly for those in flats. He asked for a comprehensive document setting out the background to the current plans, SC priorities and direction of travel. Action: SC to write advocacy paper on development of cycling in Southwark to be followed up by personal meeting with Cllr Wingfield (Pete Wood to collate papers from Jeremy/Walworth, Bruce/ Rotherhithe, Eleanor/Camberwell, Sally/Peckham, Pete/Bellenden, Alastair/routes to school/Dulwich, Liz/OKR)

4. Minutes of last meeting (agreed) and matters arising: yearly plan (ralph left); director of public health no longer shared with Lambeth. New director for Southwark Jin Lim, no meeting arranged yet (Alastair); art school Dr Bike arranged for October 10th, 2-4pm, leaflets being printed, charlie, Andy and Sally to attend; QW83/Flaxyards, Southwark planner dealing with this had felt that the cycling strategy could be ignored by a "sensible and pragmatic" council planner. It had taken a note from Mark Williams to put her right. Planners needed more training in cycling strategy (Sally)

5. JCSG mtg: Ian Wingfield had been unable to attend. Council had produced a thick document auditing and monitoring the cycling policy. Alastair was considering it. 

6. Cycle loan scheme: no report from Eleanor because she was unable to attend the meeting. Liz proposed that SC buy an adapted bike and hire it out to people who needed one for a short time. Problems of storage, maintenance and financial accounting raised in discussion. Members considered that there would be more demand for a cargo bike. Agreed: Sally would see whether there was interest from a bike shop (Balfe's) in storing and maintaining the bike in return for the hire fees. 

7. Mini-Holland visit to Waltham Forest: visit agreed to have been inspiring and group agreed to work for one in Southwark. Based on "villageisation", closing off through routes with planters and bollards. 

WF Mini-Holland had cost £53 million -- about twice as much as would be available for future M-Hs. The demographic in the area was pro-cycling but even so project met huge opposition including judicial review and only forced through by determined and committed councillor. Now very popular locally but still a feeling that middle-class people had been advantaged because the Mini-Holland was sited in a middle-class area. 

In Southwark, a mini-holland had been suggested for Dulwich. The demographic would not be good. The emphasis had not been on commuting but on a healthy environment for all, and quality of life, inclusiveness issues. 

8. Cycling and health: Pete had gone to Patient Participation Network mtg but it was not useful. He was taking posters advertising Healthy Rides to 44 GP practices in Southwark. W4W had spoken to consultants at Kings and the Maudsley about cycling for fitness. Some doubt how much we could offer to severely disabled people. CoolTan Arts was suggested as a model, this used walking to benefit mental health. Cycling was another possible mode. Obesity was another medical problem to which cycling was readily applicable. W4W were active in this area and we would follow their lead. 

9. Old Kent Road AAP: Astonishing 6% of traffic on OKR already cyclists -- this was as high as the Whitechapel Road which had a segregated lane. OKR had no cycling infrastructure. TfL believed that car useage of OKR was at capacity and their policy was to reduce local journeys in order to increase capacity for long distance traffic. They wanted to increase cycle use for all, improve facilities for pedestrians, make buses faster and more reliable. 

The options include: shared bus and cycle lane, 4.5m wide; 1-way segregated cycle track on each side; two-way segregated cycle track on one side; bus rapid transit down the centre (no cycle lanes). 

Liz preferred one way segregated lanes down each side. She felt that lanes for motor traffic were too wide and could safely be narrowed. There would be problems but this was the right way forward in principle. Agreed: Liz to go ahead and liaise with LCC ahead of next meeting on November 4th.
10. Proposal to transfer £10,000 to LCC central funds: treasurer Hugh Bolton said that technically the money belonged to the LCC and our bank account was a sub-account of theirs. The group was spending £2-3,000 pa. We did not need a big balance in case of the failure of the DD transport. The coaches were paid for by the early bird bookers and not paid until their money was in the bank. There was therefore no financial risk to SC or the LCC. LCC was short of money and had asked other groups for funds. This was a one-off transfer which could not be repeated. LCC needed to use it to make sure it didn't need any more. Agreed: money to be tranferred to LCC. 
Mandatory cycle lane Denmark Hill: Parking enforcement were declining to enforce the cycle lane, saying they had no power to do so. Highway Code said that parking in a mandatory cycle lane was a traffic offence. Agreed: Liz should press for enforcement. 

AOB

SC had supported Living Streets call for a cycle route through Camberwell Old Cemetery to Honor Oak Recreation Ground. 

Cleaner, Greener, Safer scheme open for bids: Pete to put together new info on CGS for F/B and Twitter. 
Consultation on OKR crossing at Mawbey/Glengall. To be supported in response to TfL consultation, Bruce to draft for submission. 
Lights on Dunton Rd crossing on Q1 now 3-way, still with advance release and much safer for Q1 cyclists (Bruce). 
Next meeting would be AGM 6.30pm on October 12th, Nunhead Green Community Centre, SE15 3TU beside Old Nun's Head pub, safest approach by bike via Scylla Road avoiding blind bend on Nunhead Lane 

